	Laura Bugay, Chairperson
	[image: C:\Users\ebrown\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\INetCache\Content.Word\Town Seal - Color.jpg]
	26 Bryant Street

	Andrew Tittler, Vice Chairperson
	
	Dedham, MA 02026

	Stephanie Radner, Associate
	
	

	Michelle Kayserman, Clerk
Leigh Hafrey, Associate
Nick Garlick, Associate
	
	Tel: (781) 751-9210

	Eliot Foulds, Associate 
	
	Fax: (781) 751-9109

	Nathan Gauthier, Alternate
	
	

	Sean Hanley, Alternate
	TOWN OF DEDHAM
	Website

	Elissa Brown, Agent
	
	www.dedham-ma.gov

	Renee Johnson, Administrator
	CONSERVATION
	

	
	COMMISSION
	



      MINUTES of May 23, 2019  
Pursuant to the notice filed with the Town Clerk, the meeting of the Conservation Commission was held in the Lower Conference Room at Dedham Town Hall, 26 Bryant Street, at 7:00 p.m. on Thursday April 18th, 2019

The following Commissioners were present:
Laura Bugay, Chair
Andrew Tittler, Vice Chair
Stephanie Radner
Michelle Kayserman, Clerk
Nick Garlick
Eliot Foulds
Leigh Hafrey
Nathan Gauthier 

The following staff were also present
Elissa Brown, Agent
Renee Johnson, Administrative Assistant
Joe Flanagan, DPW

The following Commissioners were not present

Commissioner Bugay called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm. in accordance with the Wetlands Protection Act, M.G.L. Chapter 131, Section 40, the Dedham Wetlands Bylaw, and the Dedham Stormwater Management Bylaw.  She stated that the Conservation Commission currently had no permit application before the Commission and it would be an informal discussion only. She further stated that ConCom’s jurisdiction is limited to Wetlands under the State Wetlands Protection Act and the Dedham Wetland Protection Bylaw, as well as Stormwater Management under the Dedham Stormwater Management Bylaws and Rules and Regulations. 



Manor Fields Informal Discussion (Striar Property)
Commissioner Bugay opened the discussing by stating that the town owns the property and the DPW had used it as an operational facility for some time. She was made aware that the abutters were upset about said activities and had spoken to the Board of Selectman as well as Park and Recreation .The Commissioners planned to hear the report from the Conservation Agent to determine the ConCom’s jurisdiction relative to wetlands and stormwater. 

Agent Brown presented the ConCom with a visual progression of the area, from 2010 to current date.  She stated that there had been limited alteration starting in the year of 2011 when DPW began using it as a construction yard.  She further stated that her predecessors had walked the site along with the DPW and had given their approval for the use and location of the activity, presumably under the belief that the work was outside of the buffer zone to the onsite Isolated Vegetated Wetlands (IVW). Agent Brown re-measured the area recently and determined that the work was 80-90 feet away from the IVW.   According to her report, the DPW’s activity had increased over time, and the area had been used for various constructions projects as a temporary material storing facility in the town.  She further stated that by 2016 the area had extended, and in 2017-2018 DPW installed a push wall around several of the piles to limit the extent of operations.  Agent Brown reported that she had always been aware of activity on the site, but that they had expanded without the prior knowledge of the Commission.  Agent Brown along with DPW, the Vice Chair and Chair of the Commission as well as the Park and Recreation Department had all visited the site to inspect.  Agent Brown came to the determination that a pile of materials, had been located within the buffer zone to the IVW.  She had requested that the following temporary measures be implemented: 1) a compost filter sock to surround the entire site and ensure the sediment remain in one place, and 2) an additional barrier at the toe of the Town’s pile to prevent further erosion of the pile in the direction of the IVW. She also reported that the US EPA has a rule that states if you are disturbing more than an acre of land with construction it is required to secure a NPDES (National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System) for construction activities to ensure that material eroded from the site will not impact waterways.  Agent Brown concluded her report stating that she felt that she had exercised the proper controls within her respect to her role and jurisdiction regarding the Wetland Area.  

Commissoner Bugay asked Agent Brown if the Commission would still receive a RDA for the work done at the site to ensure siltation controls would be managed and maintained as to not encroach on the buffer zone again.  Agent Brown agreed and added, that ground surface should also be stabilized with vegetation within the Buffer Zone.  Agent Brown stated that the intention was to stay out of the buffer zone in the future.  Commissoner Bugay asked about Stormwater Management Permits, specifically should the Commission look for a prepared application for a Major Stormwater Management Permit.  Agent Brown stated that the DPW would be preparing an application to submit to the Commission. The NPDES permit would be managed by the USEPA.

Joe Flanagan, DPW Director, addressed the Commission and provided further details. He stated that they had moved their work away from the Buffer Zone, and had moved most of the equipment off the site.  He stated that one contractor still remained on the site, and would utilize the storage yard but would not process any material in the area.  He further shared that any other contractors returning to the area would use the space as a construction lay down area only, as well as the DPW.  He shared that he plans on preparing to submit the permit application to the Commission as soon as possible.  

Commissioner Bugay stated that most towns typically have and need DPW operation areas for the purpose of construction and Public Work sites. She elaborated that every sewer repair, sidewalk replacement, street and catch basin clean out generate materials that need a place to be held temporarily until they can be processed and removed.  It is typical of town infrastructure and operations.  
Commissoner Gauthier asked about measures put in place to control dust, and other pollutants as well as runoff from these areas.  Mr. Flanagan stated that they implemented dust control plans including use of magnesium pellets.  Agent Brown stated that the water is not going off site.  Commissoner Bugay stated that there is also a vegetated buffer surrounding the area. 

Commissoner Radner asked if wheel washing would be implemented. She expressed about her concern of “mile a minute” in the area and seed dispersal. Mr. Flanagan confirmed there was a stabilized construction entrance. 

Commissioner Bugay wanted to note that allowing the “work” to continue without a permit application in place would happen because the town is compiling with the ConCom and as well as using Best Management Practices to the best of their abilities, and is not inclined to put a stop work order. She added that when the ConCom had issued a Stop Work Order it had been when other applicants refused to comply.  Commissioner Radner stated that a number of applications coming in after the fact have never required a stop work order of other applicants and preferred the ConCom stick with the precedent.  

Mr. Flanagan updated the projected use of the area for the future for the Commission.  Agent Brown stated that the Town Counsel is working on determine if the land is covered under Article 97. There is currently not a definitive opinion. 

Commissoner Bugay opened up the discussion to the public.

Bob Scheffler of 197 Tower Street stated that the original owner of the property drained a pond formerly known as “Pollywog Pond”.  After this had been completed, a drainage report had been completed that included two culverts under Sprague Street.  He shared that the draining report showed the water coming from the property exceeded what the two culverts could handle. He further shared that the property had been heavily vegetated at that point with flora, fauna and trees.  He attributed that the pond being drained to the source of flooding in the Manor and other problems. Currently, one of the culverts is collapsed, and flooding has worsened in the Manor.  Sprague Street has flooded to the point of closing. He felt that the Manor Fields issue would make this situation even worse.  

Commissoner Bugay asked if any study would be done or any other work to help the area.  Mr. Flanagan stated that the DPW cleaned and jetted the culvert and that there had been a lack of calls of flooding in that area. 

John Pape of 276 Sprague St. an Abutter read a statement by an Abutter named Karen Palumbo.
“Dear Conservation Commission, 

Since I am unable to attend tonight, Thursday night’s meeting, I wanted to voice my concerns with what has and is happening to the Strait Property. I am bewildered and horrified that the town of Dedham, its elected officials and such allowed parts of this property to be completely destroyed without any regard to the wildlife that lives here, for the environment as a whole and the health of the abutters to the Striar Property. Over the course of meetings and research by all concerned residents, we have knowledge that this site has been used for multiple dumping purposes over the years. One acre has now become 4+acres, how exactly did that happen? 

Do you as ConCom have any protocols in place to be checking up on this particular site? 

We were told that P&R has dealt with 3 Conservation Agents over the years and that they were running on the last Agents guidelines. How that is possible since Elissa Brown has been the Conservation Agent for 2+yrs (?) 

Why were the contractors allowed to start any work on this site without properly placing barriers to protect the rest of the property? Why were they allowed to continue working without permits? 

After numerous complaints from residents, it seems that the "protective barriers" have been put in place but this was AFTER the construction had already spread into other areas of the property. I and other residents of Dedham have continued to ask for help from our town government and we have been told that they can't help us and that it is being deferred to you, the conservation commission.   

Let’s talk air quality: Regardless of the crushing and screening machines being removed from the site and dust suppression methods are being implemented, there’s still an air quality issue for all of us. Are the machines being removed because the construction companies are done with this part of their work or is the abutters’ health FINALLY being considered?

Let’s be real here, these particles aren’t just miraculously going to disappear because the grinding and screening has stopped. The damage is already done. It’s on our homes, on our window screens and on our properties. The construction trucks are still driving up and down Sprague St with the fill so essentially, it’s still being distributed into the air. This is a huge health concern when we (the abutters) don’t know what is in that fill. Will the soil sample results be made public? I think as the sacrificial lambs, to this toxic environment, we should know what we’ve been inhaling. We have asked numerous times for the construction to stop and yet it continues. How many town departments do we need to contact before someone actually helps us? 

As the Conservation Commissioners, CAN you and WILL you please help us? 
Signed,
Karen Palumbo 

The Commission responded by stating that the only protocols dealing with the site relate to stormwater controls and wetland jurisdictional areas only. The DPW is applying for “after the fact” permits and the Commission is working to rectify the situation.  The soils stockpiled have been pre-characterized with the soils meeting DEP’s most rigorous standards.  The air quality relating to the soils and concern of airborne containments, is reduced to only the nuisance or presence of the dust.   

Agent Brown further added that a volunteer from Oberlin College of Engineering had tentatively agreed to conduct air monitoring at the site.  Dr. Alison Wood a Dedham resident, stated that a colleague may be able to provide temporary sensors to be placed around the property.  She shared that he only requires permission from the individual funding the project.  If permission is given, Ms. Wood would then place a small amount of sensors, for a week to collect data. She would research to find the most appropriate areas to place the sensors and measure Particular Matter (PM).  She hoped to have an answer in the next couple of days. 

Christine Ryan of Oakdale Avenue presented the ConCom with questions regarding the soil pile closest to the IVW, which she described as being very large. She stated that the pile looked as if it had been there for quite some time (5-7 years) based on tree growth. She asked if the pile contained asphalt or petroleum.  She also voiced her concern about the runoff/pollutants going into the wetlands. She asked if it was possible to reach out to the MRWA to test to see if there are contaminants.  She also shared that on a site walk, there was a second pile that she investigated and noticed a strong order of sewage and a black, thick sludge, and recommended that it get looked at.  She requested that the numerous residents in the area that suffer from respiratory issues receive compensation for their cleaning and filtration items.  Ms. Ryan cited an OoC issued in 2013 and asked for clarification of the document by the Commission. She lastly asked the Commission review the wildlife and forestation impact of this particular area.

Mr. Scheffler stated there is a film on the water that was not there historically as well as an absence of wildlife in the area. 

The Commission discussed the site walk, barriers and jersey barriers, Commissoner Kayserman inquired about stabilization of the soil pile. Agent Brown stated that the area Ms. Ryan had questions over, had been a swampy organic muck and not sewage.  Mr. Flanagan stated that trucks that are vacuum trucks that look very similar to sewer trucks that frequent that site as well. 

Joanne Kearney 99 Turner St asked the Commission how often they had visited the site in the last two years, and how many had more than just once.  She requested that the Commission view the vegetation side of the site to compare it to the construction side of the site.  She presented pictures of the woodlands. In her opinion 60 trees were damaged, and implored the Board to help.

Kerry Hawkins 347 Sprague St and Town Meeting Member asked if the permits were not in on time, and if the Conservation Commission was unable to help with soil, air testing and wildlife where the Community should go.

Kevin Nangle 7 Capan Lane stated that Parks and Rec did not do their job in the beginning, and in their desire to get the field built they did not bother do the right thing. 

The Conservation Commission promised to do the best that they can to do right by the Community.  
Agent Brown stated that if permits were received she would personally email everyone in attendance. Commissoner Bugay reminded the attendees that all agendas for the ConCom would be posted in advance on the website, and of the Freedom of Information Act.  Any and all information submitted to the ConCom would be available for review by residents and nonresidents alike. 


Continuances
The following applications were continued to June 6, 2019 

· 339 Washington Street, Garnett Realty Trust, Applicant – Michael Carter, GCG Engineering, Rep.    Major Stormwater Permit Application for the redevelopment (mixed use addition) of a commercial building (MSMP 2015-25).
· 637 East Street, Frank Gobbi, Applicant – John Glossa, Glossa Engineering, Rep. - Roadway and utilities for a proposed subdivision adjacent to Bordering Vegetated Wetlands- (DEP File # 141-0486).
· 105 Schoolmaster Lane, Armando Petruzziello, Applicant – Karon Skinner Catrone, Rep. – Request for Determination of Applicability for construction of a new single family dwelling (RDA 2019-02).
· 123 Westfield Street-Lot 1, Oliver Garry, Westfield Crossing LLC. Applicant –David Johnson, Norwood Engineering Representative Demolition of existing dwelling and construction of a new single family dwelling with septic system (DEP File #141-0548, MSMP 
· 123 Westfield Street-Lot 2, Oliver Garry, Westfield Crossing LLC. Applicant –David Johnson, Norwood Engineering Representative 
· 48 Berkeley Road, Qiuling Chen, Applicant - Chi Man, Hardy + Man Design Group, P.C., 


Applications Continued from Previous Meetings

28 Stormy Hill, Anderson Almeida, Applicant – Paul Lindholm, Rep. 123 Westfield Street- Lot 2, Oliver Garry, Westfield Crossing LLC, Applicant – Matt Smith, Norwood Engineering, Representative – Paul Lindholm was present for the applicant. Demolition of existing dwelling and construction of a new single family dwelling with septic system (DEP File #141-10548, MSMP 2019-04). 

Mr. Lindholm reported that the applicant had submitted a draft proposed plan, as well as new material for a Minor Stormwater Management Permit. Mr. Lindholm that Engineering and the DPW had identified a curb cut issue at the site, and would like that added into the RDA. He also asked for clarification on the inspection port placement. The Commission asked that he include one inspection port on the O&M Plan. Commissoner Bugay asked about the type of trees and shrubs on the plan, as well as the buffer zone.  Erosion and sedimentation controls (plan view and detail) would need to be included on plan and implemented.  A long term Operations and Maintenance plan is still pending. 

Documents of Record:
· Request for Determination of Applicability; prepared by Paul Lindholm, Lindholm Engineering; dated March 12, 2019
· Minor Stormwater Management Permit Application; prepared by Paul Lindholm, Lindholm Engineering; dated May 21, 2019
· Driveway Plan, Assess. Lot 16, Map 13, 28 Stormy Hill; prepared by Paul Lindholm, Lindholm Engineering; dated April 12, 2019 and last revised May 20, 2019
· Photos: Pics taken March 21, 2019 and Google Map Image October 2013.

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue to June 6th. Commissioner Radner seconded. All were in favor. 

35-43 Roosevelt Road, Kevin Costello, Applicant – Jim DeCelle, DeCelle-Burke-Sala & Assoc., Inc., Representative – Abbreviated Notice of Resource Area Delineation (DEP File # 141-0550). Jim DeCelle, DeCelle-Burke-Sala was present for applicant.

Ecosystem Solutions performed a 3rd party review which confirmed the original delineation made by the applicant. Agent Brown clarified the process of hiring a 3rd party consultant to review the delineation that. Commissioner Gauthier asked about the vegetation that was thought to have been wetland’s vegetation.  Agent Brown stated that the third party reviewer believed that the low grasses in question would not stand up to legal scrutiny as wetlands vegetation.  Commissoner Kayserman asked about the potentially filled areas that had been referenced last ConCom Meeting.  Agent Brown stated it had historically been a dumping ground for lawn clippings, but that there it did not appear that fill was purposely spread to raise the ground level.   No hydric soils were identified.   

Commissioner Tittler moved to request a total of $630.00 from the applicant for the 3rd party review.   Commissoner Bugay seconded.

John Whalen father to an abutter asked the Commission for the timetable of when the delineation took place, and if the 3rd party reviewer found it wet or soggy.  He wanted the Commission to look forward to the future and the possibility of water that would potentially flood a new house.   Commissoner Gauthier stated that the report shared it was after a rainfall when the delineation took place. 

David Di Donato, abutter, shared his concerns, as well as an application he had in hand for a former Request for Determination of Applicability (RDA). He stated that the RDA had been filled out by a previous ConCom agent who claimed the land was unbuildable. He stated that he felt the Commission had no hard lines when it came to new development, and would only dole out fines to offenders which was not in his opinion not a real deterrent to developers. He also shared that he disagreed with the current delineation decision based on length of time he had lived there, the vegetation and changing landscape over time.  He felt that the town favored certain residents over others and believed the ConCom should side with the residents experience over the 3rd party reviewers.

Mary Di Donato abutter, raised her concerns about the delineation as well.  She felt that clarification on “dumping” or filling” is an important fact. She stated that the stream, located behind her house, would not dry up and was surprised that the Commission felt that it would. 

Commissioner Bugay informed the abutters that there was not an application in front of them to approve a house, simply to approve the wetland boundary.  Agent Brown shared that any abutter can appeal the decision to the DEP within 10 days after approval of the Determination of Applicability. 

Commissoner Gauthier reminded the abutters that the two independent reviewers declared the area non-jurisdictional and that there had been water emanating came from abutting sump pumps. 

Commissioner Foulds commented that after reflecting on the statements of the abutters that he planned on voting against the delineation, as he believed that there tended to be a certain degree of subjectivity and application of judgement and that it was not a pure science.  He further stated that he would elevate the experience and the observations of the abutters on to the equal footing to that of the wetland scientists and would vote against the approval and it would be his privilege to disagree. 

Commissioner Bugay stated that there is a prescription of Delineation of Wetlands that they are a volunteer Commission and she appreciates the difference of opinions.  She also shared with the abutters that the instructions to appeal any decisions made by the ConCom were available on the back of the documents and could come into the Conservation Department to follow up. 

Chairperson Bugay made a motion to close the public hearing. Vice Chair Tittler seconded. Commissoner Bugay made a motion to issue the Order of Resource Area Delineation (ORAD) as presented and peer reviewed, as amended.  Commissoner Gauthier seconded.  Commissioner’s Radner, Foulds and Garlick opposed. 

Documents:
· Abbreviated Notice of Resource Area Delineation, prepared by James DeCelle, DeCelle-Burke-Sala & Assoc, Inc.; dated 4/10/19.
· Plan of Land 37-41 Roosevelt Road, Dedham, MA; prepared by James DeCelle, DeCelle-Burke-Sala & Assoc, Inc.; dated 2/27/19.
· Wetland Resource Evaluation, 35-41 Roosevelt Road, Dedham, Massachusetts; prepared by EcoTec, Inc; dated 3/8/19.
· ANRAD Peer Review; prepared by Brandon Faneuf, Ecosystem Solutions, Inc.; 
Dated May 21, 2019.

New Applications

20 Carematrix Drive, Olimas LLC and Skye Enterprises LLC, Applicant, Jon Tilton Williams & Sparages LLC, Representative – Notice of Intent to convert paved surface to artificial turf and playground area in Buffer Zone to Bordering Vegetated Wetlands (DEP File # 141-0551).  Jon Tilton and Kristin McNulty were present for the applicant.

Mr. Tilton summarized the project.  Commissoner Bugay stated that the Commission required a calculated UBA included on the application.  Agent Brown requested a detail of the artificial turf (pervious area) that included the storage capacity (calculations) of the subbase of the turf as well as a Minor Stormwater Management Permit and Stormwater Checklist. . Commissoner Bugay made a motion to continue until the June 6th, 2019 meeting.  Commissioner Kayserman seconded. All were in favor. 

Informal Discussion: 

22 Bridge Street – Fuel oil/waste oil tank enclosure (DEP # 141-0493) Mr. John Milewski requested an approval for a modification of an NOI as well as Major Stormwater Permit for the enclosure of a waste oil and storage oil tank at the rear of the building. Agent Brown stated that she felt it was an improvement to the plan. Commissoner Bugay made a motion to issue the Minor Modification.  Commissoner Tittler seconded. All were in favor. 

Rustcraft Road, MWRA Southern Extra High Water Line - Revised dewatering plan (DEP #141-0509) including installation of groundwater wells to dewater the trench area and a baffled frac tank. Commissioner Hanley shared his observation that the existing frac tanks had been overflowing over the course of many days.  Commissoner Bugay made a motion to approve the modification of the dewatering plan.  Commissoner Radner seconded. All were in favor. 

50 Fuller Street–The applicant has proposed a rain garden (MSMP 2018-20) in lieu of a subsurface infiltration system. Agent Brown that the ConCom had previously approved a garage, with subsurface infiltration system. However, due to the presence of ledge, the applicant wishes to propose a rain garden instead of a subsurface system.  Agent Bugay asked if the calculations had accounted for the water going into the rain garden, 5 feet deep 32 feet long and 6 feet wide.  The ConCom requested that the applicant attend the ConCom meeting on June 6th.  Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue the discussion. 

637 East Street, Frank Gobbi, Applicant – John Glossa, Glossa Engineering, Rep. - Roadway and utilities for a proposed subdivision adjacent to Bordering Vegetated Wetlands- (DEP File # 141-0486). Mr. Glossa was asked to prepare a response to the comments from the 3rd party review, stated that he would not be able provide documents to the ConCom as requested by June 6th. He stated that he would need more than four weeks to redo the drainage calculations.  Agent Brown requested hardcopies a week prior to the week they wished to appear on the agenda.  

397 Whiting Ave and Mother Brook Condos (RDA 2017-01 and MSMP 2017-06)-Commissoner Bugay made a motion to approve the Certificates of Compliance.  Commissoner Kayserman seconded all were in favor. 

Minutes
Commissoner Bugay made a motion to approve the minutes of May 2, 2019 as amended.  Commissoner Tittler seconded. All were in favor. 

Agents Report 
Agent Brown reported that the substance encountered by Commissioner Kayserman behind the ice rink of Nobles and Greenough was paint from the base of the ice rink.  A MSDS provided indicated that it was non-toxic.  However, Agent Brown requested that they submit an RDA next year before they dispose of the substance into the area, with more stringent controls on the release of the material.

[bookmark: _GoBack]All ConCom members were named in a Complaint by Frank Gobbi regarding the denial of a MSMP for 530 Providence Highway.  The matter has been referred to Town Counsel. 

66 Hastings Rd is not in compliance currently as they are placing fill into the buffer zone and Agent Brown will issue a letter for the resident to appear in front of the ConCom. 

Commissioner Bugay moved to adjourn at 11:00 PM. Commissioner Hanley seconded. All were in favor.

Respectfully submitted, 


Renee Johnson 
Administrator 
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